Dear Parent/Guardian,

This week begins a brand new school year for all of us! I would like to welcome you all back, and welcome to Room 102!  As always, the start of a new year holds the promise of new discovery and learning, as well as the prospect of personal growth in all areas.

I have put together a handbook of information to help you and your child become familiar with my expectations for the school year. Please take a day or two to read through the information, and then sign your name on the line below. I will collect this sheet on Friday. This way I can be sure that all parents/guardians have seen our class handbook. Please keep the handbook in a special place so that you may refer to it throughout the school year. If you need to contact me, please feel free to schedule an appointment by calling the school at (773) 534-5080.

I am looking forward to an exciting year with your child. Thank you for your cooperation in getting this year off to a great start!

Sincerely,
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_________________________________

Student Name

_________________________________

                             Parent/Guardian Signature  

Basic Materials Needed              
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(American Heritage Dictionary, College Edition

(#2 pencils




(wide-ruled loose leaf

(3 ring binder (1 ½ inch)


(wide-ruled spiral notebooks  

(scissors




*assignment notebook
 

(pink eraser




(2 pocket folders

(markers




(red pen




(graph paper (large spaces)


*highlighters
(pencil sharpener



(Sharpie black marker

                
(crayons or colored pencils


(Chicago Public Library card
(ruler (12in/30mm)



(book bag

(bottle of glue




(pencil case or box



(box of Clorox wipes



(ziploc baggies
(composition notebook



(Kleenex







(paper towels










The only items that should be brought to school are school supplies. Anything else will be taken away and can be retrieved by a parent.

[image: image3.wmf] Classroom Library

I maintain a small classroom library. Students are allowed to borrow any books I have available. They do need to be returned. The library is run on the honor system; I assume if you borrow a book, you will give it back. 

Once a month, students can order books from a book club. By sending in book orders, I can receive free books to add to our library. When ordering books, please make checks payable to the book club directly, or send exact amounts in cash; I cannot be responsible for making change.

Reading Logs

Your child will be expected to spend 20-30 minutes each night reading a book. They will be expected to fill out a Weekly Reading Log. Books read should be age appropriate, chapter books. Students do visit the school library regularly and are allowed to borrow books from our classroom library.

Homework/Classwork
In order to help students get their homework assignments done, students will take home a homework folder each night. They will write their assignments down in an assignment notebook. After they complete an assignment, loose sheets should be placed back into the homework folder and all work placed in their book bag. I encourage parents to check their child’s assignment notebook and homework folder each night. Missing assignments will earn points; too many points will earn a detention.
I expect all homework and classwork to be turned in on time. As a general rule, late assignments will not be accepted or graded. However, students will have the opportunity to earn “homework passes” throughout the year. A homework pass can be used in place of some assignments, or may be used to extend an assignment’s due date (one day per homework pass). I encourage students to save their homework passes in case they forget an assignment or have a legitimate situation which prevents them from completing their work. There is one exception: Homework passes may not replace reading or writing assignments. Students will not be allowed to call home if they forget their work. Organization is the key to success!

In many cases, homework is simply classwork that has not been finished. Even if there is no assigned work, your child should be reading and practicing their math facts each night.

Students are graded on homework and classwork. Missing and incomplete assignments will be averaged in as a zero. This can affect their quarterly grades.
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Grading Scale                                [image: image5.png]



The grading scale that will be implemented is as follows:

90-100 = A

 80-89 = B

 70-79 = C

 60-69 = D

   69 ( = F

Absences             
[image: image6.wmf]
Regular school attendance is critical to the learning process. When your child is absent, he or she misses valuable instructional time. Please send a written note of explanation whenever your child is absent. State law requires us to code each absence as excused or truant. Excused absences include illness and doctor’s appointments; Truancy includes out-of-town trips and family vacations. Students are permitted to make up work missed during an excused absence. A “We Missed You” folder will be on the desk listing any assignments that can be made up. Some activities will be difficult or impossible for students to make up (such as science experiments, hands-on activities, and newly introduced material). 

Remember that school begins at 8:00 and ends at 3:00.

Lunch            
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There will be no lunch money collection this year! All students will have free meals for both breakfast and lunch. There will be an entrée choice along with fruits and vegetables. Of course, bringing your own lunch is always an option.
Uniforms    
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Uniforms are required for every child and are non-negotiable! Students are to wear a white shirt and blue pants or skirt. On gym days, students are required to wear gym shoes and a Volta T-shirt. Volta shirts are for sale in the main office. 

In addition, students may not wear hoodies, and male students may not wear earrings.

Cooperative Learning        
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I wholeheartedly believe in cooperative learning in the classroom and use this method in all subjects. I place my students in groups so that they may help each other during the learning process. Research has shown that all students do better when they are allowed to discuss and defend their ideas as they learn. Working in small groups also helps students learn valuable social skills they will need throughout life.

Parents/guardians are often concerned about grades in the cooperative learning classroom. I want to assure parents/guardians that grades come from individual assignments and tests. However, students will be assessed on cooperation-I believe that this is a very important life skill; We must all learn to get along and work with others. 

I welcome the opportunity to discuss cooperative learning with anyone who has questions or concerns. I’ve had great success with this technique in recent years, and I’d love the chance to share the benefits of cooperative learning!

Weekly Math Challenge     
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At the beginning of each week I will send home a challenging math word problem for homework. Students must try to solve the problem on their own, but they may get help if needed. (Please allow your child the opportunity to try the problem on their own first. The most important thing here is learning the process; not necessarily getting the problem correct…this will come with continued practice.) They are encouraged to use any tools necessary to solve the problem. Students need to be able to explain how they arrived at their answer and put it in writing. The solution will be given at the week’s end. 

This is a difficult process to learn, but like everything else in life...Practice Makes Perfect!

Building a Community   
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This year I will be implementing a strategy to teach community and economics. Students will be responsible for maintaining a classroom job. They will get paid. They will earn bonus checks for behavior that follows our school-wide Volta CARES program. They will pay fines for actions that inhibit our community from running smoothly (messy desks, tardiness, etc.) Through using this strategy, I hope to teach students that when we work together, we can have a successful community. We all have a hand in building a better world!
Please note that serious offenses, should they occur, will be reported to and handled by the administration.
Student of the Month           [image: image13.wmf]
Students will have an opportunity to write encouraging comments about their classmates in order to nominate them for Student of the Month. Peer recognition of positive behavior enhances the overall classroom environment.

Playworks at Recess      [image: image14.jpg]



Volta has enlisted the help of Playworks – an organization that creates a safe and  respectful experience on the playground by teaching kids the rules and strategies of games, introducing new activities, and including all children. Coach Tay will be with us each day helping us learn the Playworks way. Welcome Coach Tay!
The Rules   

Students are expected to follow the classroom rules that follow Volta C.A.R.E.S.


Citizenship:

Treat others the way you want to be treated.





Keep the classroom clean.


Accountability:
Arrive on time with all materials and completed work.

Respect:

Keep your hands and feet to yourself.





Use kind words.


Excellence:

Be a contributing member of the group; cooperate.


Safety:

Use materials appropriately.
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Special Projects

Throughout the school year students will be expected to complete several special projects. These projects will be created by the student and presented to the class. Special projects include a Science Fair project, a History Fair project, end-of-novel projects, and thematic units.
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Progress Reports

Your child will receive a mid-quarter progress report. These reports will let you know how your child is progressing. Please review it with your child, sign it, and return it to school with your child by the due date. You will receive a phone call if this progress report is not returned. There is a portion that allows you to make an appointment if you feel it is necessary. 
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[image: image20.wmf]     Water Bottles & Snacks              
I do allow students to bring water bottles to school, especially during the warmer months. (These are for water only, no sports drinks or sodas.) I prefer that the bottle be no more than 20oz. Having a water bottle is a privilege. If it turns into a toy or a source of trouble, the privilege can be taken away. 

As the school day has gotten longer, you child may bring a HEALTHY snack to school to eat at some point during the day. Again, the snack must be a healthy one, or they will not be allowed to eat it. Snacks can include granola bars, pretzels, fresh fruit, cut vegetables, etc.
Class       Handbook
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Ms. Heather Lundergan

Volta Elementary

5th Grade

Things to know about our schedule:[image: image22.wmf]
We will have a 7 day rotating schedule for special periods…Computers, Library, Music, Art, Character Education, Gym, and Health.
Our schedule is as follows:
Our specials are from 10:05-11:05

A-Computers

B-Art

C-Character Education

D-Health

E-Library

F-Music 


G-Gym
Recess 11:20-11:45
Lunch: 11:45-12:05
Schedule updates and important dates will be uploaded to our classroom website:

mslundergan-5thgrade.weebly.com
Important Days:

September:


2 No School – Labor Day

October


14 No School – Columbus Day
November
         1 No School – School Improvement Day


11 No School – Veteran’s Day


12 Report Card Pick-up

27-29 Thanksgiving Break

Winter Break – December 23-January 3
January


20 No School – Martin Luther King’s Day


24 No School – School Improvement Day

February


12 No School – Lincoln’s Birthday

March


28 No School – School Improvement Day
April

         7 Report Card Pick-up


14-18 Spring Break
May


26 No School – Memorial Day

June


10 Last Day of School
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